Memories of Japan: report to the SET-J committee by Pamela Charpentier

November 5, 2002

 Arriving at Tokyo Narita Airport at 17:02 pm, that's about 5 o'clock in the evening, I check my watch which is still set to Boston time, and remind myself that it is really about 3 am by my biological clock! I still need to transfer to another flight to Osaka and then take a bus from Osaka airport to my final destination, Kyoto.

I finally arrive at the Kyoto Righa Hotel around 9:30 at night. I've reset my watch to Tokyo time now- I don't want to know what time it is back home! It will only make me feel more exhausted!
November 6, 2002

 After a good night's sleep and a hearty breakfast, I meet Masayo Kodama in the lobby of the hotel to embark on my first of many adventures here in Kyoto. We are driving out to the Shingakuin Rikyu, the Imperial Villa of Emperor Go-mizuno, now a carefully maintained museum and national treasure. We have a special permission from the Imperial Household Agency to take part in a tour of the grounds of the villa.

We meet our tour guide and a small group of tourists in the gift shop and begin our walking tour. I had read about the various tours available in Kyoto on the plane trip over and was forewarned that this would be a "healthy" walk over varied hilly terrain, so I came dressed for the occasion with comfortable walking shoes.

Shingakuin Villa is nestled in the shadow of Heie Mountain, which rises before us in the warm morning sun. The day is clear and only a little cool, perfect for walking out of doors. We progress through a series of ancient gates, winding our way up the hillside toward a small cluster of buildings. These are the residence of the former Emperor's daughter. One of the buildings is open and peering inside we see a beautifully appointed guest house, with tatami mats on the floors and intricately painted koi, Japanese carp, on one wall. This particular room features an interesting arrangement of shelving called "kasumidana," along one wall, a special decoration meant to enhance the aesthetic atmosphere of the room.

Outside on the path are several old carved stone lanterns to light a visitor's way at night. We walk away from the guest house and back onto the path overlooking many small fields planted with flowers and vegetables and rice. The grounds of Shingakuin are rented out to farmers to grow crops, much like our "community gardens" back in Boston. What a wonderful use of this beautiful land! On our way to the top of the hill, someone in the group exclaims and points, and we all turn in time to see a beautiful, fully arced rainbow overhanging the villa. An auspicious omen for our day and my visit in Japan!

At the top of the hill is the Near Cloud Pavilion, a simply furnished open pavilion meant as a resting and meditation place from which to view the magnificent scenery around and below us. Looking in one direction one sees Yokuryushi -"Dragon Who Likes to Bathe Lake" - below us. This spot is said to have" kai-u-iski" a perfect 360 degree view. Looking the other direction, we have a fine view of modern Kyoto.

Descending from the pavilion, we walk around the lake, admiring its female (curving) and male (straight) waterfalls as well as the friendly wildlife which abounds: many birds, waterfowl, and some decidedly curious macaque monkeys who follow us around the lake. Maybe they think we will feed them!

Finally our tour is over and we return to modern Kyoto via taxi. My one hour inside the grounds of Shingakuin Villa has been like a trip back in time to an older and simpler way of life. The　peacefulness and serenity of the place stays with me all day.

Our next stop is Sento Go-sho, the palace of the Empress Dowager. The building outside the grounds of Sento Go-sho is called Omiya Palace. It is still used when the current Emperor or important foreign dignitaries visit in Kyoto. I especially admire the three curved roofs, offset slightly from each other.

The original palace of the Empress has burned down so all that is left inside the grounds are the beautiful gardens. But they are well worth the trip! They are centered around a beautiful lake which has two interesting bridges spanning it, the Zig-Zag Bridge and the Earthen Bridge.

Legend has it that the Emperor who built this garden paid one large bag of rice for every smooth round stone that was found and brought to this site to create this perfect beach. There are 110,000 stones here, mostly carried from the seashore.

After lunch at a delightful tatami restaurant, Masayo-san takes me to visit the Yu-zen Kimono Painting Studios and the Kawashima Textile Factory. Both are fascinating places, where I have a peek into the ageless culture of kimono design and creation. At Yu-zen, we watch artists hand painting exquisite designs on white silk and admire shelves and shelves of beautifully painted silk waiting to be cut into hand sewn kimono, for special occasions.

Later, entering the Kawashima facility, we pass a small pool by the entrance. Large koi follow us, begging like pet dogs for a snack! Inside we view a film about the history of the firm and of kimono making in Kyoto. The ancient art of "tz-zure" or fingernail weaving is still practiced here, in basement studios full of large wooden hand looms.

We watch an artist weaving a bright yellow fabric he called "fox hair." It is meant for a costume in one of the traditional Japanese plays. He graciously allows me to photograph him at his work. While the Kawashima Company is probably best known for their innovative development of automotive and airline seat upholstery, and their incredibly elaborate modern theatrical stage curtains, I will always best remember the sight of a master weaver with his sharpened fingernails working on a small but wonderfully delicate piece of fabric in his basement studio.

After a very full day of sight-seeing, we return to Masayo-san's home where she prepares a delicious dinner of "nabe"- a soup of meat and vegetables cooked right at the table in front of me!

November 7, 2002

 Today, we are visiting Notre Dame Gakuin Elementary School in Kyoto. Sister Beatrice is the principal and is so obviously loving and nurturing of her students. During our tour I see lively classes, creative teaching, and happy, noisy students- not what I had expected to see in a Japanese school! The physical plant is quite impressive, beautifully maintained, modern equipment, well-lit. Everywhere, posters and children's artwork hang on the walls.

We start off the day in the school's state-of-the-art television studio where I am broadcast live throughout the school, giving my speech. The amazing thing is, the studio is completely run by 6th grade students! I am so taken by their professionalism that I forget to take pictures!

Some of classes I visit:

 A 4th grade math class learning about fractions and decimals- pretty advanced stuff!

1 st graders learning about polygons through coloring and cutting out shapes. One boy is having a hard time, he has one arm in a cast!

Paper dolls hanging in the hall. Just a few of the beautiful artwork displays around the school.

Sr. Carmela going over the directions for today's cooking lesson, written on the board above her, and then demonstrating with the ingredients on the counter. Stations are already set up with ingredients and directions for each small group. (Afterward we are treated to some of the cookies the students baked during this class.) All students at the school take cooking class.

We also visit a music class where children are singing and playing recorder, and a science class, where I get to take part in the demonstration of a simple machine- the lever!

Another class we visit is the 6th grade English class, where I get to "teach" some English vocabulary. Actually, the students are reviewing for a quiz, using a Smartboard and individual computer stations. English is taught from the 1st grade on here at Notre Dame. In every room I visit, I am greeted with "Good morning, how are you?" in a chorus of young voices.

Lunch time at Notre Dame is a real treat. Unlike most other Japanese schools, Notre Dame has a dining hall which accommodates 500 students at a sitting, half of its student enrollment. Lunch is served by older students dressed in white smocks and caps. When every child has been served and a prayer has been said, then everyone eats together. We eat the school lunch as well, a tasty combination of soup with chicken and vegetables, a bowl of rice, and broccoli with sesame seeds, and, of course, fresh baked cookies from the cooking class!

After lunch I visit an art class which is impressive in that there are 36 students working together in a relatively quiet, yet obviously creative atmosphere, on woodblock prints of their own design. In my conversation with the sensei, Yukiko Matsuo, she explains that there is now an "emphasis on originality and free expression in art, something that is needed in Japan, because Japanese people are all very much the same." Some girls are finished with their woodblocks and ask me to help them spell "Merry Christmas" in English. They are making Christmas cards for their friends and family!

We end our tour in the auditorium, viewing a magnificent stage curtain that was donated by alumni for the 40th anniversary of the school. It is a tapestry of a painting by the Italian master, Fra Angelico, entitled the Coronation of Mary.

Later that day, Masayo-san and I drive out to Rokuon-ji, the Golden Temple. I have heard from several people that this is a place I must visit, but I am not prepared for the sight which meets me as we come through the gate and around a bend. It sits on a small peninsula, jutting into the lake, so that it is mirrored on all sides by the smooth waters around it. We have arrived at Rokuon-ji around 4:00pm, so that the afternoon light perfectly illuminates the pavilion from across the lake. It shimmers in the light, looking almost like a mirage. The Grey heron sunbathing on a rock seems totally nonplussed to be part of this exquisite scenery. Up close, the pavilion is just as impressive, especially the golden phoenix at its roof, the symbol of rebirth and eternal life. On our way out of the temple grounds, we stop and say a prayer and toss some coins in a small wooden box. This becomes a ritual for me whenever I visit a shrine or temple here.

November 8, 2002

 Today is Friday, and I am visiting the Kin-rin Elementary School, a public school in Kyoto close by the Heiean Shrine. I am being escorted by Mrs. Takahashi and Mrs. Watanabe, whose children attend this school. After exchanging our street shoes for slippers at the front door, we proceed to the gymnasium, where a school festival is in progress. The 6th graders are presenting the results of their research into various local shrines and temples (of which I am told there are over 2,000!) The gym is crowded with parents and younger students who have come to be enlightened and entertained.

What I see and hear is very much like what one would expect to see in an American elementary school: small groups of 6th graders with posters, puppet shows, skits, any number of props and costumes, each group with its own "booth" and a small bank of folding chairs for spectators. The presentations are variously humorous, earnest, and informative. At the end of each, the presenters quiz their audience on the information they've been given, a great way to make sure your audience has been paying attention! This is definitely an idea I will take back to Lawrence School to try!

I am told by Mrs. Takahashi that the Japanese government sees the need to develop the research and presentation skills of students, not just the rote-learning and memorization skills. Very progressive!

We visit Sakiyo Takahashi's 5th grade class and spend some time there. They are writing notes to the 6th graders about their presentations, telling them what they had liked and found interesting about the work. We also watch as they prepare for lunch: Half of the class dons smocks, caps and surgical masks and follows their teacher to the kitchen, where they pick up large tubs and pots of soup and vegetables, as well as metal bowls, plates and cutlery. Back in the classroom, students spread their cloth napkins, brought from home on their desks and await the arrival of lunch. The servers make sure each student receives a bowl of rice, a bowl of meat and vegetables and a carton of milk. Everyone eats the same lunch- there is no choice to bring lunch from home. This is just the way it is done. Everyone accepts it.

(Miho tells me a very funny story about when she was a young child in public school. She doesn't like seafood- Imagine a Japanese person who doesn't like seafood, she says! So whenever fish was served as part of the lunch, she would wait for her friend to finish what was in her bowl, then Miho would switch bowls with her when the teacher wasn't looking. That way, her friend, who loved fish, would get a second helping, and Miho would get away with not eating her lunch. No wonder she's so thin!)

The classrooms here are all brightly decorated with children's artwork- some self-portraits are hanging on the walls. It's a very cheerful place.

In Ayako Takahashi's first grade classroom, the children are busily coloring in what looks like, wait a minute, it is "Frog and Toad!" They have black and white outline drawings of pages from Frog and Toad are Friends and they are filling in the dialogue and coloring the pictures. Apparently, Frog and Toad are quite popular here in Kyoto. This classroom also has a poster of the multiplication tables on the wall. Remember this is a first grade classroom.

After leaving the Kin-rin School, Miho and I go across the street to visit the Heiean Shrine. She explains that many people bring their children here to celebrate their 3rd, 5th or 7th birthdays. We see a family all dressed up, taking pictures in front of the shrine. The young boy is obviously celebrating his 7th birthday. We approach the offering area, drop our coins and say a quick but earnest prayer for peace, then stroll around the grounds a bit.

This evening is the gathering with the Kyoto-area alumni of Lawrence school. What a reunion! First, I am picked up at my Inn, The Three Sisters Annex, by none other than former 5C student, Mina Matsuzaki, and her family! What a great surprise At the restaurant, there are several more families, about 25 people in all, some of whom I remember, others who had been in younger grades at Lawrence School. Another big surprise is meeting Hasahiro who was in my very first 5th grade at Lawrence School. He was so tall I didn't recognize him! (That actually happened a lot during my trip- my, how they do grow up!) I also met Yuki Ito who was in Ms. Bernow's class way back in

1993, and Tahara Hideaki, who says to his Lawrence teachers, "Thank you for all your good teaching!"

The meal is outstanding, course after course of Japanese delicacies, all served on beautiful tableware. Just when we think dinner is over, another course is brought! After a while we just laugh when a new dish is set before us- we just cannot eat another bite! It was so much fun being with the children, laughing and playing, feeding each other french fries (another "Japanese" delicacy, apparently.) Childhood seems to transcend any language barrier- we just laugh a lot and act silly and eat and eat and eat!

Saturday, November 9, 2002 On the Shin-kan-sen to Hiroshima.

 I alternately doze and read my guide book about Hiroshima. (Later, I am glad I did this. I remembered quite a bit about the history and geography of the city.)

Another reunion awaits me at the Hiroshima train station: Rena Okuno, who left us just last spring, is there with her mother, as well as the Samura family, and my old friends, the Sasakis. Kosuke Sasaki was in my 5th grade 4 years ago, with this year's present 8th graders. He says hello to Spencer and Nick, in particular. Ryuto Sasaki and Maiko Samura also say hello to their old friends at Lawrence.

Hiroshima is an amazing city! So new. so modern and clean and beautiful. If one didn't know the recent history of this place, if one did not venture to the middle of the city, over the bridge, past the Genbaku Domu ... the Atomic Bomb Dome.

How to describe my experience in Hiroshima? It is overwhelming. Horrifying. Uplifting. Shameful. Peaceful. It is all of these powerful emotions and more that I cannot put into words. The most powerful moments are spent in a conference room in the basement of the Peace Museum listening to a survivor of the Atomic Bomb tell her story to our small group. Her story is told quietly, matter-of-factly, without emotion. A translator sits close to me and whispers in English as the woman speaks softly to the children in Japanese. She calls it "being exposed." That is the euphemism that is used by those who were within the radius of destruction caused by the atomic bomb on that day. Her soft voice belies the horror of her words: the horrible blast of light and heat from 1.5 kilometers away, the unbearable pain, semi-consciousness, crawling away from the fires and ruins, skin hanging from her fingernails, eyes so swollen she couldn't close them for days, every exposed part of her body covered with 2nd and 3rd degree burns.

Then, being found by her father and brought home to her village 15 kilometers away from the blast. The long period of healing, the many operations to remove the keloids, the deforming scar tissue that formed as the horrible burns began to heal. Being taunted and teased, called the "red dame" because of the color of the new-forming skin. Eventually, healing, marrying her childhood sweetheart, raising a family. But never forgetting. She is now in her 70's. Doesn't enjoy telling her story, or remembering that part of her life, but she volunteers here at the museum, comes and tells her story, especially to the children, because, as she says, "THERE ARE FEWER AND FEWER OF US (SURVIVORS) AND THE STORY MUST NOT BE FORGOTTEN. WE MUST NEVER MAKE THIS MISTAKE AGAIN. ATOMIC WEAPONS MUST NEVER BE USED AGAIN."

Afterwards, walking through the exhibits, where I am one of only a few Westerners, I find it difficult to meet the eyes of the Japanese people around me, even my friends, the Sasakis and Okunos. I feel the guilt by association of my nationality. It was my countrymen who perpetrated this atrocity upon these innocent people. (Very few of the thousands of people who died at Hiroshima were military personnel. Most were civilians, many were children.) This must be how Germans feel when confronting the horror of the Holocaust of WWII.

Out in the bright afternoon light, in the meticulously maintained gardens of the Peace Park, it is difficult to imagine that this area was once the "burnt plain." After the blast, even before the radiation fallout had subsided to safe levels, the people of Hiroshima, according to records, almost immediately began to rebuild their city. They are remarkable for that: their indomitable spirit, their resourcefulness, and most of all, their determination that this event would not be forgotten, this place would forever be a reminder of the destructive potential of the human race.

After our sobering experience at the Peace Museum, Mr. Samura suggests that we take the train out to the coast and visit Miyajima Island, site of Itsukushima Shrine, another famous landmark of this area. Having read about Miyajima in my guide book, I quickly agree even though it will entail an hour-long trolley ride and then a ferry ride to the island!

We arrive on the island just as the sun is setting, but are able to snap a few pictures of each other in front of the famous Otori Gate, set out in the bay. There is a story to this place as well. The story goes that the wealthy landowners who built this shrine did not want the common people to have access to the shrine, so they set the Otori out in the bay and made a rule that commoners could only approach the shrine by water, through the gate. Of course, for long stretches of time, the gate sat in mud flats created by the receding tides, so the common folk were only able to visit the shrine during the period of high tide and had to be sure to leave the shrine, by boat, before the tide turned and started going out.

We feel a bit like those ancient commoners as we approach (by land) the gate to the shrine, only to have it closed before our very eyes. We had tarried too long taking pictures and playing with the free-roaming deer, and the shrine has closed for the evening! Oh well, it is still beautiful to behold, lit up by lamps from within, glowing from across the bridge. Instead we climb a long staircase to a Buddhist temple, Komyoin, and stand in silence in the deepening dusk, gazing at its massive beams and simple elegance.

Then down to the shopping arcade, for every shrine or temple has one at its base: a place to set up shop and sell food, souvenirs, charms, prayer cards, more souvenirs and even more food! We are pulled along by the scent of baking maple leaf cakes and roasting oysters. We stop every few yards and sample another small treat from an open-air vendor. I finally give in and purchase a box of maple cakes to bring home and a pair of finely carved chops as a gift for a friend. We wander back to the ferry, trailing stray deer who are looking for an evening meal, then sprint the last few yards to the ferry when we realize they are about to leave.

At the restaurant later, I am presented with a lovely signed picture featuring a quilted Japanese girl in traditional kimono, and with an exquisite sake bottle and glass set. What a day this has been!

November 10, 2002

 Sunday morning, on the Shinkansen heading north to Tokyo. A much longer ride than Kyoto to Hiroshima. We pass through now-familiar sounding cities and towns. I watch the farmland and cityscapes go past. Outside Fukuyama, there are some beautiful large Japanese-style houses, surrounded by brick walls and gardens. Three or four buildings grouped around a central courtyard. Could be a scene from ancient Japan except for the automobiles parked in the courtyards and TV antennas sprouting from rooftops.

I am met at the Tokyo station by Lisa Yokoi, another Lawrence alumni-parent. We have time for a quick trip to Shibuya and then we head into Ginza to the party for the Tokyo-area alumni. Shibuya is wild! Indescribable. Noise, crowds, loud, LOUD pop music, some of the strangest looking young people I've ever seen anywhere! Lisa and I stop into a music/comic book store called "Book Off" to buy some popular Japanese music for my class. The whole experience is quite overwhelming.

Then into the subway and over to Ginza, only a few stops, but a whole world, away. This is the fashionable heart of modern Tokyo, high-rise office buildings, 5th Avenue designer boutiques, very upscale, very elegant. I suddenly feel underdressed. Up the elevator to a private dining room, and suddenly we're there.

Everyone's here already: the Imajyo's, the Hamaoka's, Masahiro and Hayato, Masaru and Takumi. I feel like I'm back at Lawrence School. At the Japanese food fair, maybe. The Japanese mothers are all here, but not in their aprons this time. In party clothes, talking and eating and having fun. Speeches are made (Mr. Hamaoka makes a particularly fine one, mine is short and sweet), gifts are exchanged, pictures are taken. And more food! Japanese specialties for the adults, spaghetti and pizza for the kids! (I am no longer surprised at the variety and quantity of food. I nibble my way through the many courses, trying to save room for dessert.)

We try to play the video with no success, so Mr. Hamaoka sets up his laptop with pictures of the destruction of "old" Lawrence and of the Halloween parade. A great time is had by all and, after several attempts, we all squeeze into one final group picture.

Monday, November 11, 2002

 My day "off." After a leisurely morning, I leave the hotel around noon and head off by JR train to visit the Imperial Palace. I make my way by train and subway to the southern end of the Imperial Gardens, near the Sakuradamon Gate. Once again, I am struck by the juxtaposition of old and new Japan: the ancient wooden and stone gate on one hand and modern Tokyo on the other! Both seem to co-exist peacefully side by side.

I walk through the Gate and around the huge stone walls that are surrounded by broad moats, and suddenly the palace itself comes into view. High on a hill, protected by a second moat and another high wall! I am reminded that the Japanese sensibility of quiet, serene elegance is once more at work here. The palace is not ornate, gilded or covered with filigreed decoration. Like the Imperial villas in Kyoto, it is simple in design, yet imposing in its sense of solitude and strength.

The main Gate into the private grounds of the Imperial Palace is locked and guarded. I find it curious that even though the gate is locked and barred, with multiple steel barriers in front of it, there are also two guards who stand at attention just inside the shelter of two small guard houses at either side of the entrance. In fact, I have to take a second loook to make sure they are real people, they are standing so very still and straight!

As I walk around the outer perimeter of the Imperial palace grounds, I go up to each guard house to find out if I am allowed in for a closer look. "No, come back tomorrow," they say. "The East Garden will be open tomorrow." Too bad, for tomorrow, I am already busy. I am impressed by the size and scale of the wall protecting the palace, as well as the obvious craftsmanship in its design and execution.

If I turn one way, I see old Japan; glance over my shoulder, and there is modern Tokyo behind me. I make the connection to something more familiar: this is like following the Freedom Trail around Boston. You see all the historic parts that are surrounded by the modern city. There is also plentiful wildlife right here as well. A beautiful white heron suns itself on a rock just outside the Ote-mon Gate of the East Garden.

The size and scale of the wall become even more apparent when I spy three men cleaning brush cuttings off the side of the wall around the next bend. They are clinging to the rocks and sweeping the branches into the water, where another man sits in a boat, ready to gather them up. This wall is immense!

I continue north into the Kitanomaru National Garden, perhaps my favorite place in Tokyo. This is a garden of indescribable beauty, but I'll try! Flowering bushes (in November!), wooded glades, secret paths up a hillside to a freshly-built shelter by the side of a wamdering waterfall. Giant crows with "mohawk" haircuts- Japanese crows are much more interesting than American crows, and very loud! I leave the main road through the garden and venture up a tiny dirt path. It's worth the detour because I come upon a quiet spot in which to rest and record my thoughts. Very faintly, I think a can hear the rush of distant traffic.

I make my way down to the main road and come upon the Budokan- a large round structure that now plays host to rock concerts and other big venue events. Appropriately enough, the coming attraction is the opening of the new Harry Potter movie. Consulting my map, I find my way across a couple of intersections into the grounds of the Yusukuni Shrine. I linger at the shrine perhaps longer than is wise, toss my coins, make a prayer and head off east to find a subway that will take me to my next destination: Asakusa Shrine and marketplace.

It's further than I had expected, and after much walking and a stop at Starbucks for a Grande Cappuccino (I couldn't resist!), I come out of the subway at Asakusa in the twilight. I plunge into the marketplace, not knowing whether I am heading toward the shrine, and somehow, miraculously, it's there, at the end of a long street filled with open air shops, food stands, and lots and lots of people. I'm aware that the time is getting late, and I am eager to browse the shops, but I linger near the shrine for a bit, watching the people coming to make their evening offering and prayer on their way home from work. Finally, I, too, approach the steps, climb, toss in my coins, and make my final prayer for peace. A moment of quiet contemplation by the large incense burner, then back down the narrow bustling streets of the marketplace. I arrive back at the hotel with 4 beautiful (used) kimono and sashes, and many memories of my day spent traveling around Tokyo on my own.

November 12, 2002

 My last full day in Japan. Tomorrow I board the plane to return to Boston. Mrs. Imajyo picks me up early to go to the Kogyokusha High School, which her son and my former student, Takumi, attends. Kogyokusha is a very old and well-respected private boys school, tucked away on a side street in the heart of Tokyo. We are greeted officially by the headmaster and assistant headmaster and spend the morning visiting several classes.

First is a history class. The sensei speaks about a period of time in Japan's history that was rich in culture and knowledge. Today's lesson is about the 6 famous poets who exemplify that period. Looking around the room, I see much that reminds me of Brookline schools. Through my translator, I discover that this class, like my own, has a list of "Class Rules" posted on the wall. Rules such as Be careful of friendships. Keep the building clean. Have discipline. There is also a map of the world with each of the students' photos and a pin where the students have lived outside Japan. This is the

"International Class." All of these students have lived outside of Japan for a period of time and are now all together in one homeroom. When I ask the reason for grouping them in this way, I am told it is because they are usually ahead of their classmates in learning English, but need to catch up in their study of Japanese history and language. So, it is better to cluster them together this way.

I also observe several English classes and have a chance to speak to one of the teachers about their methods of teaching English. He says there is more of an emphasis on learning to read and translate English than on speaking it. The classes are conducted in Japanese with very little English spoken. This is very different from the Notre Dame School, which stressed learning to speak the language. It is also different from the way we teach foreign languages in America. We tend to teach the conversational language first, and then the written and grammatical parts later.

One thing that concerns me as I look over the students' shoulders is that the texts they are using seem to be translated from another language into English. They are clearly not written by a native-English writer. I mention this to the teacher later on and suggest that they try to obtain texts from the US so that their students have the benefit of learning to read English that is correctly and fluently written.
One thing that strikes me after a while is that the atmosphere here at Kogyokusha is very different from the two elementary schools I visited in Kyoto. It is very quiet, very structured. There is little or no interaction between the students and teacher. The teacher stands at the front and lectures. The students take notes, work on worksheets, heads bent over their desks. This is the stereotypical Japanese classroom I've heard about back in Boston. So, they really do exist. I am reminded by the translator that this is a very traditional, conservative school, probably typical of the many private single sex, middle and high schools in Japan. It seems to me that the changes in programming in Japanese schools are happening in the primary grades first. Maybe, they will gradually make their way to the high school level.

We also visit two math classes, standard and advanced. The work looks commensurate with what our 8th graders are doing at Lawrence School. I think American schools must catch up with the Japanese eventually in math curriculum; they just start learning the facts earlier.

I am finally taken over to the "new" building to meet Takumi's class- our potential penpals! I've carried our poster all the way from Brookline to Tokyo and finally when I take it out of the bag, it looks--rather sad! The boys don't care. They are eager to see pictures of my students. They exclaim over "Petah", the tall one in the back and chatter excitedly about who they want to write to. We watch part of the video (finally!) and I explain some of what they are seeing. Then I spend some time answering their questions about Lawrence School. They are just as curious about us as we are about them!

My last evening in Tokyo is spent with Takumi's family having a simple but delicious meal of udon and nabe at a noodle restaurant close to my hotel. Mr. Imajyo's mother, who is a retired teacher herself, joins us, and brings me a parting gift: some games for my class, and a pair of geta- wooden sandals- to wear with my kimono. Takumi's parting words to me as we say goodbye in the hotel lobby are, "When will you come back?”
The plane trip home is long, but not as long as the trip going to Japan. I'm tired and happy to be going home, but I start planning where I will go and who I will see when I next come to Japan to visit.

Reflecting on my experiences, I realize that there is much in common between Japanese and American schools. The best schools foster a love of learning and encourage creativity and self-expression, while stressing hard work and discipline. If I could bring one "thing" back with me, it would be the sense of respect and courtesy with which Japanese people treat each other, students and adults alike. We Americans could do with a great deal more of that.
